

# ODISHA STATE ROAD TRANSPORT CORPORATION, BHUBANESWAR

No. 1337/ IM(TR)- 03/2023/ OSRTC

# Request For Proposal (RFP)

The Chairman-Cum-Managing Director, Odisha State Road Transport Corporation (OSRTC), Bhubaneswar has invited a Request for Proposal (RFP) for Selection of a Revenue Collection Agency under Odisha State Road Transport Corporation (OSRTC) through the transparent bidding process.

The interested firms/ agencies should submit their proposals from Dt. 06.05.2023 to Dt.22.06.2023 up to 3:00 PM and the same will be opened on Dt. 22.06.2023 at 4:00 PM at OSRTC conference hall.

For any doubt, agencies/ firms may contact Mr. Rashmi Pani on 9937567240 to address the issue during office hours.

The details of the terms & conditions are available on the web site www.osrtc.in.

The Authority reserves the right to accept or reject any or all proposals without assigning any reason thereof.

By order of the Chairman-cum-Managing Director,

Date: 04.05.2023

General Manager(A), OSRTC, Bhubaneswar



# **Odisha State Road Transport Corporation**

# Request for Proposal (RFP)

For

# Selection of Revenue Collection Agency under Odisha State Road Transport Corporation (OSRTC)

[RFP No 1337 Date: 04/05/2023]

# Issued By

Odisha State Road Transport Corporation (OSRTC)
Paribahan Bhavan, Sachivalaya Marg, Unit-II Bhubaneswar751001, Odisha

# **Contents**

וט		er	
1.		ritation for Proposal	
2.	Sc	hedule Bidding Process	6
3.	Int	roduction	7
	3.1	Background:	
	3.2	Brief Description of Bidding Process:	7
	3.3	Pre-Bid Conference:	8
4.	Ins	structions to Bidder	9
	4.1	General Terms of Bidding:	9
	4.2	Acknowledgement by Bidder:	10
	4.3	Cost of Bidding:	11
	4.4	Verification and Disqualification:	11
	4.5	Amendment of RFP:	12
	4.6	Proprietary data:	12
	4.7	Language, Format and Signing of Bid:	12
	4.8	Validity of Bid:	14
	4.9	Confidentiality:	15
	4.10	Correspondence with Bidder:	15
	4.11	Earnest Money Deposit (EMD):	15
5.	Ev	aluation of Bids	16
	5.1	Bid Evaluation Committee	16
	5.2	Overall Evaluation Process	16
	5.3	Pre-Qualification Proposal Criteria	17
	5.4	Selection Procedure:	19
	5.5	Evaluation of Technical Bid:	20
	5.6	Technical Evaluation Criteria:	20
	5.7	Evaluation of Financial Bid:	21
	5.8	Selection of Bidder:	22
	5.9	Contacts during Bid Evaluation:	22
	5.10	Signing of Contract:	22
	5.11	Failure to agree with the Terms & Conditions of this RFP:	23
	5.12	Performance Bank Guarantee:	23
	5.13	Execution of Agreement:	24
	5.14	Commencement of Agreement:	24
	5.15	Proprietary Data:	24
6.	So	ope of the Project	25
	6.1	Supervision and monitoring	30
	6.2	Monthly Invoice	31
	6.3	Payment:	31
	6.4	Payment Terms:	33
	6.5	Penalty Terms:	34
	(a) E1	TM/ pre-printed tickets,	34
	(b) as	set of OSRTC Bus stands/ related infrastructure of the Project, or	34
	(c) cla	ims sustainable against OSRTC,	34
	(d) an	y such claim. The extent of such recovery shall be based on assessment of OSRTC	34
Sc	hedule	p-1	35

Schedule – 2	36
Annexure I: Covering Letter (On the Letterhead of the applicant)	39
Annexure II: Request for Clarification	41
Annexure III: Pre-Qualification Proposal Criteria	42
Annexure IV: Details of Bidder	45
Annexure V: Power of Attorney (On stamp Paper)	48
Annexure VI: Non-Blacklisting declaration	50
Annexure VII: Self-declaration for Non-Performance	51
Annexure VIII: Technical capacity of the Bidder	52
Annexure X: Financial capacity of the bidder	55
Annexure XI: Format for Financial Proposal	56

# **Disclaimer**

The information contained in this Request for Proposal document (the "RFP") or subsequently provided to Bidder(s), whether verbally or in documentary or any other form, by or on behalf of Odisha State RoadTransport Corporation (OSRTC) or any of its employees or advisors, are provided to Bidder(s) on the terms and conditions set out in this document and such other terms and conditions subject to which such information is provided.

This document is not an agreement and is neither an offer nor invitation by OSRTC to the prospective Bidder or any other person. The purpose of this document is to provide interested parties with information that may be useful to them in the formulation of their bids for qualification pursuant to this RFP. This tender includes statements, which reflect various assumptions and assessments arrived at by OSRTC in relation to the Project. Such assumptions, assessments and statements do not purport to contain all the information that each Bidder may require. This RFP may not be appropriate for all persons, and it is not possible for OSRTC, its employees or advisors to consider the investment objectives, financial situation and particular needs of each party who reads or uses this document. The assumptions, assessments, statements, and information contained in this document may not be complete, accurate, adequate, or correct. Each Bidder should, therefore, conduct its own investigations and analysis and should check the accuracy, adequacy, correctness, reliability and completeness of the assumptions, assessments, statements, and information contained in this document and obtain independent advice from appropriate sources.

Information provided in this document to the Bidder(s) is on a wide range of matters, some of which may depend upon interpretation of law. The information given is not intended to be an exhaustive account of statutory requirements and should not be regarded as a complete or authoritative statement of law. OSRTC accepts no responsibility for the accuracy or otherwise for any interpretation or opinion on law expressed herein.

OSRTC, its employees and advisors make no representation or warranty and shall have no liability to any person, including any Bidder or Bidders, under any law, statute, rules or regulations or tort, principles of restitution or unjust enrichment or otherwise for any loss, damages, cost or expense which may arise from or be incurred or suffered on account of anything contained in this document or otherwise, including the accuracy, adequacy, correctness, completeness or reliability and any assessment, assumption, statement or information contained therein or deemed to form part of this document or arising in any way with prequalification of Bidder for participation in the Bidding Process. OSRTC also accepts no liability of any nature whether resulting from negligence or otherwise caused arising from reliance of any Bidder upon the statements contained in this document. OSRTC may, in its absolute discretion but without being under any obligation to do so, update, amend or supplement the information, assessment or assumptions contained in this document.

The issue of this document does not imply that OSRTC is bound to select the prequalified Bidder at RFP stage to appoint the Successful Bidder (Agency), for the Project and OSRTC reserves the right to reject all or any of the Bids or Tenders without assigning any reasons whatsoever.

The Bidder shall bear all its costs associated with or relating to the preparation and submission of its bid including but not limited to preparation, copying, postage, delivery fees, expenses associated with any demonstrations or presentations which may be required by OSRTC, or any other costs incurred in connection with or relating to its Bid. All such costs and expenses will remain with the Bidder and OSRTC shall not be liable in any manner whatsoever for the same or for any other costs or other expenses incurred by a Bidder in preparation or submission of the bid, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the Bidding Process.

# 1. Invitation for Proposal

Odisha State Road Transport Corporation (OSRTC) hereby invites bidder "Selection of Revenue Collection Agency under Odisha State Road Transport Corporation,(OSRTC) Bidder / Agencies are advised to study this document carefully before submitting their proposals in response to the RFP Notice. Submission of a proposal in response to this notice shall be deemed to have been done after careful study and examination of this document with full understanding of its terms, conditions, and implications.

The complete bidding document has been published on <a href="https://osrtc.in">https://osrtc.in</a> for the purpose of Downloading. The downloaded bidding document shall be considered valid for participation in the electronic bidding process subject to the submission of required tender/ bidding document fee and Earnest Bid Deposit (EMD). For any type of clarifications, bidder can contact +91-9937567240 or +91-8420167711, Email:pmc@osrtc.org

- i. A three-stage selection procedure shall be adopted as stipulated in this RFP.
- ii. Bidder(s) (authorized signatory) shall submit their offer for preliminary qualification, technical qualification, and financial proposal. Tender processing fees and Earnest Money Deposit (EMD) should be paid as per instructions provided in the bid document.
- iii. Bidder(s) are requested to submit the complete bid proposal, Tender fee and EMD, well in advance in time to avoid any other unforeseen problems.

# 2. Schedule Bidding Process

#	Particulars	Details
1	Publication of RFP Notice	06/05/2023
2	Uploading of RFP document in OSRTC website	06/05/2023
3	Last date & time for Submission of Queries / Clarification	19/05/2023
4	Response to Queries / Clarification	26/05/2023
5	Last date for Bid Submission	22/06/2023 (03:00 PM)
6	Place of submission of proposals:	General Manager (Admin)  Odisha State Road Transport Corporation Paribahan Bhavan, Sachivalaya Marg, Unit-II, Bhubaneswar-751001, Odisha
7	Date and time for opening of bids	22/06/2023 (04:00 PM)
8	Date and time for opening of financial bids	-To be intimated-

# 3. Introduction

# 3.1 Background:

OSRTC outlines the overall requirements for establishing efficient and safe public bus transportation services in the State of Odisha. OSRTC (the "Tender Issuing Authority" or "TIA") is engaged in bus transportation operation in 314 routes and as part of this endeavour, the TIA has decided to engage "Selection of Revenue Collection Agency for Collection of Fare Box Revenue under Odisha State Road Transport Corporation,(OSRTC)" and has, therefore, decided to carry out the bidding process for selection of entities to whom the contract may be awarded.

- I. The Contract requires providing Bus Crew for the **TIA**. The service area shall be amended as per notifications pertaining to the expansion of OSRTC operations as and when applicable.
- II. The TIA intends to **select** Bidder(s) for awarding the contract through an open competitive bidding process in accordance with the procedure set out herein.

OSRTC is engaged in public transportation operation in 324 routes and at present OSRTC has 19 Depots (which serve as Bus Stand for passengers) in its own land and 4 Depots in rental/ lease basis. Furthermore, 55 new Bus Stands across 22 Districts are in the development stage and 4 Bus Stands are in the finishing stage at Aska, Athagarh, Jeypore and Odogaon respectively. As a sole State Transport Undertaking (STU), Odisha State Road Transport Corporation (OSRTC) sworn to provide a well-functioning, attractive, competitive, integrated, and safe public transport system with superior civic amenities with passenger facilities for all users along with preservation of good order and safety for public. Public transport by bus is an essential need in almost all areas of the State. However, public conveniences can be difficult to organize because of the dispersed nature of populations and the potential trade-off between maintaining accessibility and achieving competitive in designing services.

# **LAccMI-Location Accessible Multi-Modal Initiative**

The future road map for an efficient and reliable mode of Bus system in the rural pockets of the State by OSRTC is being formulated cluster wise as per the requirement analysis, which would be integrating further with other transport modes such as Urban Transport, Rail Transport, Water Transport & Air Transport respectively.

As the State Government is working efficiently towards attaining various SDG Goals, public transport is one of the major SDG Goal as on date. Moreover, considering the present scenario of the State below are the major scope defined to comply the necessary SDG Goals:

- Connecting all Gram Panchayat with an integrated public transport system.
- 2. Increasing the Service Level Benchmark of the Bus transport system in the State.

# 3.2 Brief Description of Bidding Process:

The TIA has adopted a three Stage Bidding Process (collectively referred to as the "Bidding Process") for selection of the Bidder for award of the Project. The selection process involves 3 envelope selection procedures, Pre-qualification of interested Bidders, Technical Qualification in accordance with the provisions of this RFP and Financial Bid. The TIA shall only open the financial bids of the Qualified Bidder.

 The Bidder shall pay to the TIA a non-refundable sum of INR 10,000/- (Rupees Ten Thousand only) + GST (18%), as 'Tender Processing Fee'.

- II. The details of the Bid submission are mentioned in this RFP.
- III. The validity of Bid shall be as specified in this RFP.
- IV. In terms of the RFP, a Bidder will be required to deposit, along with the Bid, Tender Processing Fee as specified in this RFP & Earnest Money Deposit (EMD) in accordance with this RFP.

# 3.3 Pre-Bid Response:

- Bidder requiring any clarification on the RFP may send in their queries to <a href="mailto:pmc@osrtc.org">pmc@osrtc.org</a> on or before the date mentioned in the Schedule of Bidding Process specified as per the format provided in Annexure II: Request for Clarification. Bidder shall be required to submit the queries in editable format preferably .doc and .xls both. OSRTC shall endeavor to respond to the queries within the period specified therein. All clarifications shall be published online on the website www.osrtc.in
- OSRTC shall endeavor to respond to the questions raised or clarifications sought by the Bidder.
  However, OSRTC reserves the right not to respond to any question or provide any clarification,
  in its sole discretion, and nothing should be taken or read as compelling or requiring OSRTC to
  respond to any question or to provide any clarification.
- OSRTC may also on its own motion, if deemed necessary, issue interpretations and clarifications to all Bidder. All clarifications and interpretations issued by OSRTC shall be deemed to be part of the Bidding Documents. Verbal clarifications and information given by OSRTC, or its employees orrepresentatives shall not in any way or manner be binding on OSRTC.
- In case of any clarification/ queries, the person to be contacted is as under:

The General Manager (Admin.)

Odisha State Road Transport Corporation, Paribahan Bhavan, Sachivalaya Marg, Unit-II, Bhubaneswar-751001, Odisha

# 4. Instructions to Bidder

# 4.1 General Terms of Bidding:

- A Bidder is eligible to submit only one Bid for the Project as per the formats given in <u>Annexures</u>.
- Bid documents are being provided only as preliminary reference document by way of assistance
  to the Bidder who are expected to carry out their own surveys, investigations, and other detailed
  examination before submitting their Bids. Nothing contained in the Bid documents shall be binding
  on the TIA nor confer any right on the Bidder, and the TIA shall have no liability whatsoever in
  relation to or arising out of any or all contents of the Bid documents.
- Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in Bid documents, the detailed terms specified
  in the Contract Agreement shall have overriding effect, provided, however, that any conditions
  or obligations imposed on the Bidder hereunder shall continue to have effect in addition to its
  obligations under the Contract Agreement.
- The Bidder shall deposit Earnest Money Deposit (EMD) in accordance with the provisions.
- The Bidder should submit a Power of Attorney as per the format at Annexure V: Power of Attorney for signing of Bid, authorizing the signatory of the Bid.
- The Bidding Documents including this RFP and all attached documents are and shall remain the property of the TIA and are transmitted to the Bidder solely for the purpose of preparation and the submission of a Bid in accordance herewith. Bidders are to treat all information as strictly confidential and shall not use it for any purpose other than for preparation and submission of their Bid. The TIA will not return any Bid, or any information provided along therewith.
- A Bidder shall not have a conflict of interest (the "Conflict of Interest") that affects the Bidding Process. Any Bidder found to have a Conflict of Interest shall be disqualified. In the event of disqualification, the TIA shall be entitled to forfeit and appropriate the EMD or Performance Bank Guarantee, as the case may be, as mutually agreed genuine pre-estimated loss and damage likely to be suffered and incurred by the TIA and not by way of penalty for, inter alia, the time, cost and effort of the TIA, including consideration of such Bidder's proposal (the "Damages"), without prejudice to any other right or remedy that may be available to the TIA under the Bidding Documents and/ or the Contract Agreement or otherwise. Without limiting the generality of the above, a Bidder shall be deemed to have a Conflict of Interest affecting the Bidding Process, if:
  - The Bidder, or Associate (or any constituent thereof) and any other Bidder, or any Associate thereof (or any constituent thereof) have common controlling shareholders or other ownership interest; provided that this disqualification shall not apply in cases where the direct or indirect shareholding of a Bidder, or an Associate thereof (or any shareholder thereof having a shareholding of more than 5% (five per cent) of the paid up and subscribed share capital of such Bidder or Associate, as the case may be) in the other Bidder or Associate, is less than 5% (five per cent) of the subscribed and paid up equity share capital thereof; provided further that this disqualification shall not apply to any ownership by a bank, insurance company, pension fund or a public financial institution referred to in sub-section (72) of section 2 of the Companies Act, 2013.
  - For the purposes of indirect shareholding held through one or more intermediate persons shall be computed as follows: (a) where any intermediary is controlled by a person through management control or otherwise, the entire shareholding held by such controlled intermediary in any other person (the "Subject Person") shall be taken into account for computing the shareholding of such controlling person in the Subject Person; and (b) subject always to sub-clause above, where a person does not exercise control over an intermediary,

which has shareholding in the Subject Person, the computation of indirect shareholding of such person in the Subject Person shall be undertaken on a proportionate basis; provided, however, that no such shareholding shall be reckoned under this sub-clause if the shareholding of such person in the intermediary is less than 26% of the subscribed and paid up equity shareholding of such intermediary; or a constituent of such Bidder is also a constituent of another Bidder.

- Such Bidder or any Associate thereof receives or has received any direct or indirect subsidy, grant, concessional Loan or subordinated debt from any other Bidder or Associate, or has provided any such subsidy, grant, concessional Loan or subordinated debt to any other Bidder or any Associate thereof; or
- Such Bidder has the same legal representative for purposes of this Bid as any other Bidder;
   or
- Such Bidder, or any Associate thereof, has a relationship with another Bidder, or any Associate thereof, directly or through common third party/ parties, that puts either or both in a position to have access to each other's information about, or to influence the Bid of either or each other; or
- Such Bidder or any Associate thereof has participated as a consultant to the Authority in the preparation of any documents, design, or technical specifications of the Project.
- Explanation: Associate means, in relation to the Bidder a person who controls, is controlled by, or is under the common control with such Bidder (the "Associate"). As used in this definition, the expression "control" means, with respect to a person which is a company or corporation, the ownership, directly or indirectly, of more than 50% (fifty per cent) of the voting shares of such person, and with respect to a person which is not a company or corporation, the power to direct the management and policies of such person by operation of law.
- The TIA, its employee and advisors would treat the bids and supporting information submitted by the bidder in a reciprocating confidentiality and would use it for the purpose of this or litigations, the TIA would do so, with an information to the Bidder and any expenses related to the same would be charged to the bidder.
- This RFP is not transferable. Any award of Project pursuant to this RFP shall be subject to the terms of Bidding Documents.

# 4.2 Acknowledgement by Bidder:

It shall be deemed that by submitting a Bid, the Bidder has:

- Made a complete and careful examination of the Bidding Documents.
- Received all relevant information requested from the TIA.
- Accepted the risk of inadequacy, error or mistake in the information provided in the Bidding Documents or furnished by or on behalf of the TIA relating to any of the matters referred to in above.
- Satisfied itself about all matters, things and information including matters referred to in this clause
  hereinabove necessary and required for submitting an informed Bid, execution of the Project in
  accordance with the Bidding Documents and performance of all of its obligations there under.
- Acknowledged and agreed that inadequacy, lack of completeness or incorrectness of information provided in the Bidding Documents or ignorance of any of the Bidder referred to in this clause hereinabove shall not be a basis for any claim for compensation, damages, extension of time for

performance of its obligations, loss of profits etc. from the TIA, or a ground for termination of the Contract Agreement by the Agency.

- Acknowledged that it does not have a Conflict of Interest; and
- Agreed to be bound by the undertakings provided by it under and in terms hereof.

# 4.3 Cost of Bidding:

- Bidder are invited to examine all information relevant to the Project in greater detail and to carry
  out, at their cost, such studies as may be required for submitting their respective Bids for award
  of the Project including implementation of the Project.
- The Bidder shall be responsible for all the costs associated with the preparation of their Bids and their participation in the Bidding Process. The TIA will not be responsible or in any way liable for such costs, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the Bidding Process.

# 4.4 Verification and Disqualification:

- The TIA shall not be liable for any omission, mistake or error in proposals submitted by the bidder. The TIA reserves the right to verify all statements, information and documents submitted by the Bidder in response to the RFP or the Bidding Documents and the Bidder shall, when so required by the TIA, make available all such information, evidence and documents as may be necessary for such verification. Any such verification or lack of such verification, the TIA shall not relieve the Bidder of its obligations or liabilities hereunder nor will it affect any rights of the TIA thereunder. TIA reserves the rights to decide to ask for any clarification and decide to consider the same.
- The TIA reserves the right to reject any Bid and forefeet the EMD if:
  - o At any time, a material misrepresentation is made or uncovered, or
  - The Bidder does not provide, within the time specified by the TIA, the supplemental information sought by the TIA for evaluation of the Bid.
  - Such misrepresentation/ improper response shall lead to the disqualification of the Bidder. If such disqualification/ rejection occurs after the Bids have been opened and the lowest Bidder gets disqualified/ rejected, then the TIA reserves the right to:
  - o Invite the remaining Bidder to submit their Bids in accordance with the conditions of this RFP.
  - Take any such measure as may be deemed fit in the sole discretion of the TIA, including annulment of the Bidding Process In case it is found during the evaluation or at any time before signing of the Agreement or after its execution and during the period of subsistence thereof, that one or more of the pre- qualification conditions have not been met by the Bidder, or the Bidder has made material misrepresentation or has given any materially incorrect or false information, the Bidder shall be disqualified forthwith if not yet appointed as the Agency either by issue of the Letter of Award (LoA) or entering into of the Agreement, and if the Successful Bidder has already been issued the LoA or has entered into the Agreement, as the case may be, the same shall, notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained therein or in this RFP, be liable to be terminated, by a communication in writing by the TIA, without the TIA being liable in any manner whatsoever. In such an event, the TIA shall be entitled to forfeit and appropriate the EMD or Performance Bank Guarantee as Damages, without prejudice to any other right or remedy that may be available to the TIA under the Bidding Documents and/ or the Agreement, or otherwise.

#### 4.5 Amendment of RFP:

- At any time prior to the deadline for submission of Bids, the TIA may, for any reason, whether at
  its own initiative or in response to clarifications requested by a Bidder, modify the RFP by the
  issuance of Addendum or a Corrigendum. An addendum or a corrigendum thus issued will be a
  part of the RFP and shall be published online on the website www.osrtc.in. TIA will assume no
  responsibility for receipt of the Addendum or Corrigendum.
- To accord the Bidder a reasonable time for taking an Addendum into account, or for any other reason, the TIA may, at its own discretion, extend the Bid Due Date.

# 4.6 Proprietary data:

All documents and other information supplied by TIA or submitted by a Bidder to TIA shall remain or become the property of TIA. Bidder(s) are to treat all information as strictly confidential and shall not use it for any purpose other than for preparation and submission of their Bid. TIA shall not return any Bid, or any information provided therewith.

# 4.7 Language, Format and Signing of Bid:

- The Bid, as well as all correspondence and documents relating to the Bid, exchanged between TIA and the Bidder shall be written in English Language. Any printed literature furnished by the Bidder written in another language must be accompanied by a translation in the English Language duly authenticated by the Bidder, in which case, for purposes of interpretation of the Bid, the translation shall govern.
- The Bidder shall provide all the information sought under this RFP. The TIA will evaluate only
  those Bids that are received Hard copy in the required formats and complete in all respects. The
  Pre- qualification and Technical proposal shall be submitted as per the check list provided in
  Annexures.
- The Financial bid is to be submitted as per the format given in Annexure XII: Format for Financial Proposal, clearly indicating the bid amount in both figures and words, in Indian Rupees, and signed by the Bidder's authorized signatory. In the event of discrepancy in numeric and alphabetical manner, the lower of both shall be considered.
- The Bid shall be typed or written in indelible ink and signed by the authorized signatory of the Bidder having a Power of Attorney as per format Annexure V: Power of Attorney for signing of Bid, as applicable and duly authenticated by affixing a Common Seal who shall also initial each page in blue ink. All the alterations, omissions, additions, or any other amendments made to the Bid shall be initialed by the person(s) signing the Bid.
- Bidder shall furnish the required information in their Bid in the enclosed formats only as per the Annexures to the RFP. Any deviations with respect to this may make their Bid liable for rejection.

# As part of Pre-Qualification, the following shall form part of the proposal (Envelope I):

- i. Tender Document Fee in the shape of Demand Draft from any Scheduled Commercial or Nationalized Bank
- ii. EMD\* fee in the shape of Demand Draft from any Scheduled Commercial orNationalized Bank
- iii. Annexure I: Covering letter.
- iv. Annexure III: Pre-Qualification Checklist and Supporting documents.

- v. Annexure IV: Details of Bidder
- vi. Annexure V: Power of Attorney
- vii. Annexure VI: Self-Declaration for Non-Blacklisting
- viii. Annexure VII: Declaration for Non-Performance
- As part of Technical-Qualification, the following shall form part of the proposal (Envelope II):
- i. Annexure VIII: Technical Capacity of the Bidder
- ii. Annexure IX: Technical Evaluation Checklist
- iii. Annexure X: Financial Capacity of the Bidder
- The Financial Proposal shall be submitted in formats provided in the following annexures (Envelope III):
- i. Annexure XI: Format for Financial Proposal
- The Bidder shall submit Pre-Qualification, Technical Qualification proposal and Financial Bid in the format specified in Annexures and in accordance with this RFP. **The Bidder shall submit the hard copy and soft copy in Pen drive.**
- Pre-Qualification, Technical Qualification proposal and Financial Bid, Tender Processing fees and EMD in a sealed envelope in accordance with RFP by Speed Post/ Courier service or submit the proposal with The General Manager (Admin), Odisha State Road Transport Corporation, Paribahan Bhavan, Sachivalaya Marg, Unit-II, Bhubaneswar- 751001, Odisha.
- The cover Envelope IV shall clearly bear the following identification: "Selection of Revenue Collection Agency under Odisha State Road Transport Corporation,(OSRTC)" and shall clearly indicate the tender notice number, name, and address of the Bidder. In addition, the Bid Due Date should be indicated on the right-hand corner of the envelope. The envelope shall be addressed to -

The General Manager (Admin),
Odisha State Road Transport Corporation
Paribahan Bhavan, Sachivalaya Marg, Unit-II
Bhubaneswar-751001, Odisha

- The Bidder shall submit Pre-Qualification, Technical Qualification proposal and Financial Bid in the format specified in Annexures and in accordance with this RFP. The Bidder shall submit the hard copy of Pre-Qualification, Technical Qualification proposal and Financial Bid, Tender Processing fees and EMD in a sealed envelope.
- If the envelope is not sealed and marked as instructed above, the TIA assumes no responsibility
  for the misplacement or premature opening of the contents of the Bid and consequent losses, if
  any, suffered by the Bidder.
- Further, Bidder are required to submit all details only as per RFP document. In the event, any of the instructions mentioned herein have not been adhered to, the TIA reserves the right to reject the Bid.
- Bids submitted by fax, telex, telegram, or e-mail shall not be entertained and shall be rejected.
- Bids should be submitted on or before time and the Due Date as specified in the RFP.
- Bids should be submitted before 3:00 PM on the Due Date as specified in the RFP. The cover

**Envelope IV** containing the following documents shall be submitted at the address provided in the manner and form as detailed in this RFP within the due date and time as specified in the RFP.

- i. Tender processing fee as per RFP & EMD along with Pre-Qualification documents (**Envelope I**), signed copy of the RFP,
- ii. Technical Qualification proposal (Envelope II) and
- iii. Financial Proposal (Envelope III)
- OSRTC may, in its sole discretion, extend the Bid Due Date by issuing an Addendum.
- Bids received after the specified time on the Bid Due Date shall not be eligible for consideration and shall be summarily rejected.
- Modifications/ Substitution/ Withdrawal of Bids:
  - The Bidder shall modify, substitute, or withdraw the bid prior to the Bid Due Date. No Bid shall be modified, substituted, or withdrawn by the Bidder on or after the Bid Due Date.
  - Any alteration/ modification in the Bid or additional information supplied after the Bid Due Date, unless the same has been expressly sought for by OSRTC, shall be disregarded.
- OSRTC shall not be liable to pay any interest on the Earnest Money Deposit (EMD) so made and the same shall be interest free. EMD shall be non-transferable. Any Bid not accompanied by the Earnest Money Deposit (EMD) & Tender processing fee shall be rejected by OSRTC as non- responsive.
- The Earnest Money Deposit (EMD) of unsuccessful Bidder will be returned by OSRTC, without any interest, within 60 days from the date of opening of the financial bid or when the Bidding process is cancelled or closed by OSRTC. Bidder may by specific instructions in writing to OSRTC give the details for name and address of the person in whose favor the said demand draft shall be drawn by OSRTC for refund, failing which it shall be drawn in the name of the Bidder.
- The successful Bidder's Earnest Money Deposit (EMD) will be returned, without any interest, upon such Successful Bidder signing the Agreement and furnishing the Performance Bank Guarantee in accordance with the provisions thereof.
- OSRTC shall be entitled to forfeit and appropriate the Earnest Money Deposit (EMD) as mutually
  agreed genuine pre-estimated compensation/ Damages to OSRTC in any of the events specified
  in. The Bidder, by submitting its Bid pursuant to this RFP, shall be deemed to have acknowledged
  and confirmed that OSRTC will not suffer loss and damage on account of withdrawal of its Bid
  or for any other default by the Bidder during the Bid validity period. No relaxation of any kind on
  Earnest Money Deposit (EMD) shall be given to any Bidder.

#### 4.8 Validity of Bid:

- Bids shall remain valid for a period of 180 (one hundred and eighty) days from the date of opening
  of Financial Bid.
- In exceptional circumstances, prior to expiry of the original bid validity period, OSRTC may
  request the bidder to extend the period of validity for a specified additional period. The request
  and the responses thereto shall be made in writing. A bidder may refuse the request without
  forfeiting his EMD. A bidder agreeing to the request will not be required or permitted to modify
  his bid but will be required to extend the validity of his EMD for the period of the extension, and

in compliance all respects.

# 4.9 Confidentiality:

Information relating to the examination, clarification, evaluation, and recommendation for the Bidder shall not be disclosed to any person who is not officially concerned with the process or is not a retained professional advisor advising the TIA in relation to or matters arising out of or concerning the Bidding Process. The TIA will treat all information, submitted as part of the Bid, in confidence and will require all those who have access to such material to treat the same in confidence. The TIA may not divulge any such information unless it is directed to do so by any statutory entity that has the power under law to require its disclosure or is to enforce or assert any right or privilege of the statutory entity and/ or the TIA.

# 4.10 Correspondence with Bidder:

OSRTC shall not entertain any correspondence with any Bidder in relation to acceptance or rejection of any Bid.

# 4.11 Earnest Money Deposit (EMD):

- The Bidder shall furnish as part of its Bid, Earnest Money Deposit (EMD) amount to the sum of INR 10,00,000/- (Rupees Ten Lakhs) in shape of Banker's cheque / demand draft to be made from any Nationalized or Scheduled Commercial Bank in favor of Accounts Officer OSRTC, Bhubaneswar.
- OSRTC shall not be liable to pay any interest on the Earnest Money Deposit (EMD) so made and the same shall be interest free. EMD shall be non-transferable. Any Bid not accompanied by the Earnest Money Deposit (EMD) & Tender processing fee shall be rejected by OSRTC as non-responsive\*.
- The Earnest Money Deposit (EMD) of unsuccessful Bidder will be returned by OSRTC, without any interest, within 60 days from the date of opening of the financial bid or when the Bidding process is cancelled by TIA. Bidder may, by specific instructions in writing to OSRTC give the details for name and address of the person in whose favor the said demand draft shall be drawn by OSRTC for refund, failing which it shall be drawn in the name of the Bidder.
- The successful Bidder's Earnest Money Deposit (EMD) will be returned, without any interest, upon such Successful Bidder signing the Agreement and furnishing the Performance Bank Guarantee in accordance with the provisions thereof.
- OSRTC shall be entitled to forfeit and appropriate the Earnest Money Deposit (EMD) as mutually
  agreed genuine pre-estimated compensation/ Damages to OSRTC in any of the events specified
  in. The Bidder, by submitting its Bid pursuant to this RFP, shall be deemed to have acknowledged
  and confirmed that OSRTC will not suffer loss and damage on account of withdrawal of its Bid
  or for any other default by the Bidder during the Bid validity period. No relaxation of any kind on
  Earnest Money Deposit (EMD) shall be given to any Bidder.
- The Earnest Money Deposit (EMD) shall be forfeited and appropriated by OSRTC as mutually agreed genuine pre-estimated compensation and Damages payable to OSRTC for, inter alia, time, cost, and effort of OSRTC without prejudice to any other right or remedy that may be available to OSRTC hereunder or otherwise, under the following conditions:
  - If a Bidder engages in a corrupt practice, fraudulent practice, coercive practice, undesirable practice, or restrictive practice as specified in this RFP.

- If a Bidder withdraws its Bid during the period of Bid validity as specified in this RFP and as extended by the Bidder from time to time.
- In the case of successful Bidder, fails within the specified time limit:
  - I. to sign the Agreement and/or
  - II. to furnish the Performance Bank Guarantee within the period prescribed in the Contract Agreement; or
  - III. In case the successful Bidder, having signed the Agreement, commits any breachthereof prior to furnishing the Performance Bank Guarantee.

# 5. Evaluation of Bids

# 5.1 Bid Evaluation Committee

- OSRTC shall constitute a Bid Evaluation Committee to evaluate the responses of the bidder(s).
- The Bid Evaluation Committee shall evaluate the responses to the RFP (Pre-qualification and Technical) and all supporting documents/ documentary evidence. Inability to submit requisite supporting documents/ documentary evidence, may lead to rejection.
- The decision of the Bid Evaluation Committee in the evaluation of responses to the RFP shall be final. No correspondence will be entertained outside the process of negotiation / discussion with the Committee.
- The Bid Evaluation Committee may ask for meetings with the bidder to seek clarifications on their proposals. The bidder shall submit requisite supporting documents/ certificates on the credentials. The committee may visit bidder's client site to validate the credentials/ citations claimed by the bidder.
- Each of the responses shall be evaluated as per the criterions and requirements specified in this RFP.
- The Bid Evaluation Committee would submit its decision to OSRTC whose decision would be final and binding upon the bidder.
- In case of a single bid, OSRTC reserves the right to accept or reject the bid on recommendations
  of Bid Evaluation Committee at its discretion.
- The Bid Evaluation Committee reserves the right to accept or reject any or all bids without giving anyreasons thereof.
- The Bid Evaluation Committee reserves the right to reject any or all proposals entails the basis of any deviations.

#### 5.2 Overall Evaluation Process

- The evaluation of the Bids shall be done in 3 Steps where the Bidder shall be first evaluated against the Pre-Qualification Criteria mentioned in this RFP.
- Only those bidders who meet the Pre-qualification criteria shall be considered for further evaluation of the Technical Proposal.
- To facilitate the evaluation of the Bid, OSRTC may at its sole discretion, seek clarifications from any Bidder regarding its Bid. Such clarifications shall be provided by the Bidder within the time specified by OSRTC for this purpose and all clarifications shall be in writing.

- If any Bidder does not provide clarifications sought as above, within the prescribed time, its Bid shall be liable to be rejected. In case the Bid is not rejected, OSRTC may proceed to evaluate the Bid by construing the requiring clarification to the best of its understanding and the Bidder shall be barred from subsequently questioning such interpretation by OSRTC.
- Any information contained in the Bid shall not in any way be construed as binding on OSRTC, its agents, successors, or assigns, but shall be binding against the Bidder if the Project is subsequently awarded to it under the Bidding Process based on such information.
- OSRTC reserves the right not to proceed with the Bidding Process at any time without notice or liability and to reject any Bid without assigning any reasons.

# 5.3 Pre-Qualification Proposal Criteria

Before opening and evaluation of the technical proposals, bidder's eligibility would be evaluated to assess their compliance to the following pre-qualification criteria. Bidders failing to meet these criteria or not submitting requisite proof for supporting pre-qualification criteria are liable to be rejected at the preliminary level. The bidder shall fulfill all the following Pre-Qualification criteria independently, as on date of submission of bid.

SI.No.	Basic Requirement	Specific Requirement	Documents required
PQ1	Tender Document fees	Tender fee in shape of Banker's Cheque / Demand Draft to be made from any Nationalized Bank or Scheduled Commercial Bank in favour of Accounts Officer OSRTC, Bhubaneswar	Bank/Demand Draft
PQ2	EMD	EMD in shape of Banker's Cheque / Demand Draft to be made from any Nationalized Bank or Scheduled Commercial Bank in favour of Accounts Officer OSRTC, Bhubaneswar	Bank/Demand Draft
PQ3	Legal Entity	The Bidder should be a company registered as a Company/LLP under Companies Act, 1956/2013.	<ul> <li>Copy of Certificate of Incorporation/ Registration/ /Partnership deed signed by Authorized Signatory of the Bidder.</li> <li>Copy of PAN/ TIN/ TAN</li> <li>Valid GSTIN and copy of GST Registration Certificate.</li> </ul>
PQ4	Annual Turnover	Minimum average annual turnover of the organization must be INR 20 Crores from the last three (3) financial years (FY 20-21, FY 21-22, FY 22-23)	Audited balance Sheet and Profit & Loss account statement of the bidder for

SI.No.	Basic Requirement	Specific Requirement	Documents required
			each of the last 3 audited financial years.  Certificate duly signed by Statutory Auditor of the Bidder for total turnover.
PQ5	Net worth	The Bidder should have positive net worth for last three (3) years. (FY 20-21, FY 21-22, FY 22-23)	Certificate from the Statutory Auditor clearly stating Positive Net worth as defined in this RFP in the stipulated format under Annexure-X
PQ6	Blacklisting	The Bidder should not be debarred/blacklisted by any State Government/ Central Government/PSU Organization in India for Unsatisfactory performance, corrupt or fraudulent practices or any other unethical conduct either indefinitely or for a period as on date of submission bid.	A self-certified letter signed by the Authorized Signatory of the Bidder
PQ7	Relevant Experience	The Bidder should have experience regarding execution of the Revenue Collection Agency or similar nature of work.  work orders issued by Government Department (ULBs, Municipal Corporation, Banks, State /Central Departments) for last 5 years.  Minimum 1 Crores work order/2 work orders of 50lakhs should be provided.	Work Order/ Contract Documents / Client Certificate
PQ8	EPF, ESIC Certification	The Bidder should have registration with Employee Provident Fund Organization, Government of India and ESIC	Valid Registration certification.
PQ9	Labour License	The Bidder should have valid Labour license certificate from Labour Department Govt. of India/ Any State Government Department in India.	Valid Labour license as on date of bid submission. If the bidder does not have a valid Labour License, they may submit an undertaking stating that, if selected they will apply for the license with

SI.No.	Basic Requirement	Specific Requirement	Documents required
			Government of Odisha within one month.
PQ 10	Non- performance Declaration	A Bidder should, in the last 3 (three) years, have neither failed to perform on any contract, as evidenced by imposition of a penalty by an arbitral or judicial authority or a judicial pronouncement or arbitration award against the Bidder, as the case may be, nor has been expelled from any project or contract by any public entity nor have had any contract terminated any public entity for breach by such Bidder.	A self-certified letter signed by the Authorized Signatory of the Bidder in the stipulated format under <b>Annexure-VII</b> in letterhead.
PQ 11	Valid ISO 27001 certification	The Bidder should have valid ISO certification from the Indian Certification Bureau	Copy of the ISO certificate

Note: Any entity which has been barred or disqualified either by any State Government in India (SG) or any Union Territory Administration in India (UT) or Government of India (GoI), or any of the agencies of SG/UT/GoI from participating in any project (BOT or otherwise) and the bar subsists as on the date of Bid submission, would be disqualified. It is mandatory to submit the specified documents in support of the above Prequalification criteria and the company/firm/agency shall be disqualified should it fail to provide any of the specified documents.

JV / Consortium is not permitted to participate in the Selection. Only Single Applicant is/are permitted to submit applications. The Applications / Eligibility and Qualification Submission of the Applicant(s) submitting as Consortium shall be termed as non-responsive and rejected.

OSRTC may seek clarifications from the bidder on the Pre-qualification Criteria on the submitted documents, however no additional document can not be produced by bidder as pre-qualification clarification except the documents submitted in bid. Any of the clarifications by the bidder on the documents submitted against the Pre-qualification Criteria should not have any financial implications.

# 5.4 Selection Procedure:

The **Least Cost Based Selection (LCBS)** Method will be followed during the overall selection process. Only the bidders fulfilling the Pre-qualification Criteria are allowed to further participate in this tender. The Envelope II marked "Technical Bid" shall be opened first. Envelope III marked "Financial Bid" shall be kept sealed for opening as per date mentioned in this RFP. Envelope III marked "Financial Bid" shall be kept sealed for opening as per date to be intimated by the TIA.

# 5.5 Evaluation of Technical Bid:

- Weighted Technical Mark (TM) will be given based on the evaluation of the Technical Bid and based on the presentation delivered by the eligible bidder as per the Evaluation Criteria mentioned in the RFP. The presentation will be held on as per date mentioned in the Data Sheet.
- An actual **technical mark below 70** shall disqualify the bid as technically non-responsive. A financial bid of only technically responsive bidders shall be opened.

# 5.6 Technical Evaluation Criteria:

The eligible bidders shall be evaluated based on the following criteria and technical mark shall be awarded to the bidders.

SI.No	Technical Evaluation Parameter	Technical Evaluation Criteria	Max Score	Documents Required
TQ1	Number of years of operations as Revenue Collection Agency.	<ul> <li>3 years or lower –</li> <li>5 marks</li> <li>4 years – 7 marks</li> <li>5 years or more –</li> <li>10 marks</li> </ul>	10	A copy of work orders / agreement / client certificate copy previously issued
TQ2	The bidder shall have minimum INR 20 Crores Annual Turnover from RCA/Bus Crew services from business operations in India for each of the last 3 Financial Years.	<ul> <li>For INR 20 - 35 crore - 5 marks</li> <li>For INR 36 - 60 crores - 10 marks</li> <li>More than INR 60 crores - 15 marks</li> </ul>	15	A Certificate from the Statutory Auditor mentioning Annual Turnover from consulting services from business operations in India for each of the last 3 Financial Years
TQ3	Experience of Government / PSU projects in the India with Experience in handing RCA or similar projects.  Work order date/agreement date on last 5 years.  Project citation along with Client supporting document (Work order/Agreement/Client Certificate copy to be submitted.	<ul> <li>For each project 5 marks</li> <li>Maximum score - 20 marks</li> </ul>	20	A copy of work orders / agreement / client certificate copy previously issued by State / Central Govt. or PSU in the Transport Sector

SI.No	Technical Evaluation Parameter	Technical Evaluation Criteria	Max Score	Documents Required
TQ4	At least 100 skilled professionals/manpower on the ESI roll of the bidding firm for last three financial year. ESI copy to be submitted.	<ul> <li>100 – 200 nos. of resources - 10 Marks</li> <li>200 – 400 nos. of resources - 12 Marks</li> <li>400 or more nos. of Resources – 15 Marks</li> </ul>	15	A copy of the ESIC statement
TQ5	Experience of Public transport Sector.  Work order date/agreement date on last 5 years.  Project citation along with Client supporting document (Work order/Agreement/Client Certificate copy to be submitted.	<ul> <li>For each project 2 marks</li> <li>Maximum score - 10 marks</li> </ul>	10	A copy of work orders / agreement / client certificate copy previously issued by State / Central Govt. or PSU in the Transport Sector
TQ7	Approach and Methodology	Your understanding of the Scope and Proposed Approach and Methodology and Manpower management, Busines s Plan and projected cash flow (CAPEX, OPEX, Rol, RoR etc.)	30	Technical Proposal

# 5.7 Evaluation of Financial Bid:

The bidder should necessarily give the financial details in the **Annexure XI: Format for Financial Proposal** of this RFP. All the financial details should be given in the prescribed format only and in accordance with the details and terms and conditions as mentioned in this RFP (hence the bidder is expected to understand the RFP in all respects). In case the selected bidder does not quote for or provision for any other expenses required to meet the requirements of the RFP, he shall be solely responsible for those and would be required to provide them, without any additional cost to TIA.

 The bidder should also provide the detailed break-up of the Tax/ Charges which bidder would be submitting to Government against every transaction separately with Financial Proposal.

- The Financial Proposal shall not contain any technical information.
- The technical proposal should not contain any financial information, if found same shall be considered as rejected.

The holding or acquisition of equity or control, as above, shall include direct or indirect holding/ acquisition, including by transfer, of the direct or indirect legal or beneficial ownership or control, by persons acting for themselves or in concert and in determining such holding or acquisition, OSRTC shall be guided by the principles, precedents and definitions contained in the Securities and Exchange Board of India (Substantial Acquisition of Shares and Take-overs) Regulations, 1997, or any substitute thereof, as in force on the date of such acquisition. The Bidder shall promptly inform OSRTC of any change in the shareholding, as above, and failure to do so shall render the Bidder liable for disqualification from the Bidding Process.

#### 5.8 Selection of Bidder:

- The Bidder/s whose Bid is adjudged as responsive in terms of RFP and with the Least Cost/ lowest in the financial bid (L1) shall be declared as the selected Bidder/s (the "Successful Bidder/s").
- If two or more Bidder have the lowest in the financial bid, then OSRTC shall award the work to the bidder with highest technical score.
- After selection, a Letter of Award (LOA) shall be issued, in duplicate, by OSRTC to the Successful Bidder and the Successful Bidder shall, within 7 (seven) days of the receipt of the LOA, the bidders shall have to sign and return the duplicate copy of the LOA in acknowledgement thereof. In the event the duplicate copy of the LOA, duly signed by the Successful Bidder is not received by the stipulated date, OSRTC may, unless it consents to extension of time for submission thereof, appropriate the EMD of such Bidder as mutually agreed genuine pre-estimated loss and damage suffered by OSRTC on account of failure of the Successful Bidder to acknowledge the LOA.
- After acknowledgement of the LOA as aforesaid by the Successful Bidder, the Contract Agreement shall be executed between TIA and the Successful Bidder within 30 days from the date of issue of LOA. The Date of execution of the Contract Agreement between TIA and Successful Bidder shall be identified as Commercial Operation Date (COD).
- The Successful Bidder shall not be entitled to seek any deviation, modification, or amendment to the Contract Agreement.

# 5.9 Contacts during Bid Evaluation:

Bids shall be deemed to be under consideration immediately after they are opened and until such time as OSRTC makes official intimation of award/ rejection to the Bidder. While the Bids are under consideration, the Bidder and/ or their representatives or other interested parties are advised to refrain from contacting by any means, OSRTC and/ or their employees/ representatives on matters related to the Bids under consideration.

# 5.10 Signing of Contract:

The Agreement will be signed as per RFP, after selection of Successful Bidder. TIA shall have the right to annul the award in case there is a delay of more than 30 days in signing of the Agreement from the date of issue of LOA by TIA, for reasons attributable to the selected bidder.

# 5.11 Failure to agree with the Terms & Conditions of this RFP:

Failure of the successful bidder to agree with the terms and conditions of this RFP shall constitute sufficient grounds for the annulment of the award, in which event TIA may call for new proposals and appropriate the Performance Bank Guarantee or EMD paid by the selected bidder.

#### 5.12 Performance Bank Guarantee:

Performance Bank Guarantee is governed for supplies and services as follows:

- The bidder shall carry out the services in conformity with the requirements of this RFP, generally accepted professional and technical norms relevant to such projects and to the satisfaction of TIA.
- The Earnest Money Deposited at the time of bid submission would be given back to the selected bidder on payment of Performance Bank Guarantee.
- The selected bidder shall furnish Performance Bank Guarantee as follows:
- After acknowledgement of the work order as aforesaid by the selected firm, the selected agency must submit performance security in the form of account payee demand draft/ banker's cheque from a scheduled commercial/ nationalized bank of India in favor of Odisha State Road Transport Corporation payable at Bhubaneswar. Amount of the performance security shall be 10% of Total Contract Value.
- The Performance Bank Guarantee should have been issued by a Scheduled Nationalized Bank or Commercial Bank in India. For the avoidance of doubt, Scheduled Bank shall mean a bank as defined under Section 2(e) of the Reserve Bank of India Act, 1934.
- The Performance Bank Guarantee should be furnished within 15 Business Days from the date of issue of Letter of Award (LOA).
- The Performance Bank Guarantee may be discharged/ returned by TIA upon being satisfied that there has been due performance of the obligations of the successful bidder under the contract for the entire project duration. However, no interest shall be payable on the Performance Bank Guarantee.
- OSRTC shall also be entitled to make recoveries from the Performance Bank Guarantee on the following grounds:
  - i. Any amount imposed as a fine by OSRTC for irregularities Committed by the successful bidder.
  - ii. Any amount which OSRTC becomes liable to the Government/Third party on behalf of any default of the bidder or any of his/her/their agent/ employees or staff.
  - iii. Any payment/fine made under the order/judgment of any court/consumer forum or law enforcing agency or any person working on his behalf.
  - iv. Any other outstanding amount.
- Once the amount under this clause is debited, the bidder shall reimburse the Performance Bank Guarantee to the extent the amount is debited within 15 days of such debit by TIA failing which it will be treated as breach of agreement and may lead to termination of agreement with forfeiture of all amounts including interest free Performance Bank Guarantee in favor of TIA.

# 5.13 Execution of Agreement:

After acknowledgement of the Work order as aforesaid by the selected firm, it shall execute the Contract Agreement within the period of 7 days from the date of issuance of Work order. The selected Agency shall also deposit the performance security before the execution of the contract agreement. The successful bidder shall not be entitled to seek any deviation in the Agreement.

# **5.14 Commencement of Agreement:**

The selected Agency shall commence the assignment within 7 days from the date of signing of the Agreement. If the bidder fails to commence the assignment as specified herein, OSRTC may, unless it consents to extension of time thereof may forfeit the Performance Security and appropriate the same by OSRTC.

# 5.15 Proprietary Data:

All documents and other information provided by OSRTC or submitted by the bidder to OSRTC shall remain or become the property of OSRTC. The bidders are to treat all information as strictly confidential. OSRTC will not return any Proposal, or any information related thereto. All information collected, analysed, processed or in whatever manner provided by the Consultant to OSRTC in relation to the Consultancy shall be the property of OSRTC.

# 6. Scope of the Project

- The Revenue Collection Agency(RCA) shall be considered as the one of the prime stakeholders for Operating OSRTC bus services, as they shall be responsible for providing conductors. Details of the work performed by Agency is provided below:
- Shall deploy sufficient number of trained Conductors on daily basis, so that service delivery
  doesn't get hampered due to unavailability of conductors. The number of Conductor should
  be minimum 2.4 times (one conductor per bus per shift plus reserves) of the actual no of
  contracted buses.
- OSRTC may at its own discretion, may decide to increase or decrease the number of Conductors by providing **seven (07)** days prior notice.
- The RCA shall ensure the punctuality of the Conductors members for managing timely operations. OSRTC shall provide the daily operation schedule and duty roster to Agency based on which Agency shall deploy the Conductors at the pre-defined locations.
- Revenue Collection Agency(RCA) shall also be responsible for deploying 1 person per depot/ change over point per shift to monitor and supervise the activities of Conductors at Depots/ Change over points. RCA shall hire sufficient number of other personnel including reserves to ensure the daily deployment of all the required personnel according to the duty roster provided by OSRTC.
- All the personnel engaged by Agency shall have specific uniform. Agency has to ensure that
  the all the personnel shall be in the proper uniform including accessories such as whistle,
  cap, identity card etc. as approved by OSRTC. All personnel, while on duty, shall wear the
  uniform in neat, clean, and well ironed conditioned.
- Minimum specification for uniforms shall be as follows:
  - i. Colour/ shade as decided by the OSRTC.
  - ii. Plain / Striped Shirt and Dark Colour Pant.
  - iii. Name plate in English and affix above left pocket on the shirt.
  - iv. Fabric Quality shall be as defined by OSRTC.
- RCA shall pay their staff including Conductors as per the market practice or industry conditions and it should never be less than the basic minimum wages as per the applicable laws of Centre and State.
- OSRTC shall create a performance rating system to measure the performance of the Conductors and design an incentive payment mechanism. OSRTC at its own discretion, on time-to-time basis, may instruct the Agency to provide the incentives as per the incentive payment mechanism to valued conductors over and above their wages paid by Agency. When instructed, Agency shall pay the additional incentives to the selected conductors from approved date and shall get the same the incentive amount reimbursed from OSRTC in next billing cycle.
- In the end of the day the RCA is responsible to **submit all financial transaction report** of the day as prescribed by OSRTC format.
- In case of bad conduct or irresponsible behavior with bus passenger/s by any Agency staffs, Agency shall be liable to remove the person responsible for misconduct from the duty as well as from the job under the direction of OSRTC. If OSRTC finds the performance of any person unsatisfactory, then it may issue directions to Agency to recall the concerned person from

duty and replace the same.

- Agency shall be responsible for installation of Biometric system at its own cost for maintaining
  the attendance of the personnel engaged by them including Conductors. OSRTC shall
  provide requisite technical specifications for hardware and other requirements of the
  Biometric system including necessary software in future as per need of OSRTC it may
  integrate the same with the Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) system being developed by
  ITMS, OSRTC.
- OSRTC shall provide office arrangements, as empty cell on as is basis, in each depot and
  other areas (if required). Agency shall be responsible to make its own front-end arrangements
  in each depot, which includes furnishing, office equipment, desktops, and others. All the
  expenses for operation and maintenance of the office space including electricity bill, water
  charges and other consumables shall be borne by the Agency only. OSRTC will provide
  back-end application for maintaining online biometric database and daily attendance.
- Agency must give preference in recruitment of Conductors who are already deployed as conductors in the existing bus operation in the State. Such Conductors will need to be imparted training only on account of new procedures and processes.
- All Conductors to be deployed by Agency must undergo training by OSRTC or OSRTC designated agency prior to their deployment in the project. All the training cost shall be borne by the OSRTC.
- To depute Conductors for training organized by OSRTC for operation of ETM's, fare collection procedures/ processes or others. No payment shall be made by OSRTC for the training period.
- Agency shall not replace / change the personnel without prior written approval/consent from OSRTC.
- Agency shall ensure that the concerned personnel collect ETM with paper rolls, spare battery/ies, pre-printed tickets etc. from designated place in the depot/ terminal as per prescribed protocol.
- Agency shall ensure that, after finishing duty, Conductors shall deposit all the cash earned from selling of tickets, passenger balance if any and ETM etc.
- Agency shall be responsible for ensuring the duty-wise cash deposited by its personnel tallies
  with back-end record of OSRTC in respect of tickets issued from ETM in addition to sale
  proceed through pre-printed tickets if any.
- In case of death of a Personnel on duty, his/her next of kind shall be paid an ex-gratia compensation as per Workmen's Compensation Act, 1923 and / or any other statute or any amendment thereof, or any liabilities arising under any Applicable Law as may be applicable as may be amended from time to time in case of death of or injury to any of the personnel deployed by Agency. However, under the extreme circumstance of any such claim resulting in money being paid by OSRTC, the same shall be recovered either by way of deduction(s) from the running account bills of Agency or recourse to any other remedy as may be available to OSRTC under the agreement or under law for such recovery from Agency.

#### Duties of Conductors:

Agency shall additionally ensure that the conductors shall undertakes the following activities are per instructions of OSRTC from time to time and the summary of such activities is set out as follows:

- a) Based on boarding point and alighting point and type of passenger (adult/child/luggage ticket), the Conductor shall issue ETM ticket or correct pre-printed tickets (as may be required from time to time) to the passengers.
- b) Conductors shall collect the correct prescribed fare from the passengers.
- c) Conductors shall further ensure that passengers using valid electronic passes (if any, as validated by OSRTC) in lieu of tickets validate the electronic pass, in accordance with method set out by OSRTC.
- d) Conductors shall remain mobile inside the bus and approach the passengers to ensure issuance of tickets to all passengers.
- e) Conductors shall wear the prescribed uniform on duty.
- f) Conductors shall conduct the operation of bus as per memo / time- schedule prescribed by OSRTC.
- g) Conductors shall not leave the Bus deserted during rest hour for long duration.
- h) Conductors shall ensure that all the instructions of OSRTC issued through and/or under intimation to the Agency are strictly followed and there is no lapse of any kind.
- i) Conductors shall be disciplined and well behaved towards persons who travel or intend to travel by the bus.
- j) Conductors shall ensure that all willing passengers board/ alight from each designated bus stop and ensure that passengers do not board/ alight from unscheduled stops.
- k) Conductors shall be required to perform duty in shifts. A single duty shift will have normal duration of 08.00 hours (excluding rest interval) or 48 hours in a week in accordance with The Motor Transport Workers Act, 1961. In case of longer bus service schedule higher than 8 hours to 12 hours, Conductors deployment will be up to spread over limit of 12 hours as defined under The Motor Transport Workers Act, 1961.
- I) Conductors shall report for duty in the depot/ terminal or assigned place at time prescribed in the duty roster.
- m) Conductors shall maintain a Passenger Complaint Book.
- n) Conductors shall maintain a first aid box provided in the bus.
- o) Conductors shall be responsible for safe handling and security of Electronic Ticketing Machine, ticket bag and other articles of OSRTC.
- p) Conductors shall maintain waybill, while on duty.
- q) Conductors shall deposit cash sale proceeds from tickets and collect correct receipt in the depot or the assigned place and furnish such accounts as Conductor.
- r) Conductors shall hand over, as per prescribed procedure informed by OSRTC, the ETM / pre-printed tickets and any other articles which Conductor may have been entrusted.
- s) Conductor shall inform to the Depot of OSRTC about any incident, breakdown, missing of trip, accident etc.
- t) Conductor shall declare and deposit lost property of passengers, in case found in the buses, in the depot and obtain a receipt to this effect.
- u) Conductors shall inform the police in case of any suspicious person or goods noticed in the bus.

- v) Conductors shall transfer passengers to alternative bus in case of breakdown of his/ her Bus.
- w) Conductors shall announce name of approaching bus stop for convenience of passengers.
- x) Any other duty that may be assigned to him but not specifically covered herein.

# **Minimum Requirement for Personnel:**

The Agency is responsible for ensuring that Personnel meet the following requirements:

#### **Minimum Requirements for Conductors:**

#### **Medical**

The selection by Agency shall be based on medical fitness by the Medical Board comprising M.B.B.S doctors.

- a) Age between 18-45 years (upper age limit relaxation of five years in case of experience of fare collection in any state transport / STA permit buses for at least five years).
- b) Sound physical and mental health
- c) No communicable disease
- d) No drug abuse dependency
- e) Height: Minimum150 cms
- f) Chest: Expansion of the chest should be 5 cms
- g) Eye Vision: 6/6 with or without glasses
- h) Colour Vision: Colour blindness is a disqualification.

#### **Blood Pressure:**

- Age 18 to 25 years: 100 plus the age in years
- Age over 25 years: 110 plus half of the age in years.

#### **Academic**

Higher Secondary (12th) School certificate or its equivalent from the recognized Board in India.

#### Language

All the personnel involved in fields particularly Conductors shall be proficient in Odia language.

#### <u>Professional Expertise and Experience</u>

- Conductor License issued by Department of Commerce and Transport, Odisha as a compliance of requirements as laid down in Chapter-III of The Motor Vehicle Act, 1988 read with Odisha Motor Vehicles Rules, 1993 (As Amended).
- Good knowledge of routes, timetable, ticketing systems and other relevant systems.
- Does not discriminate amongst passengers.

#### General

- a) Wears uniform on duty
- b) Courteous and helpful to passengers and other road users
- c) Does not indulge in illegal gratification.
- d) Pick up and drop passengers on all designated Stage Carriage stops and not unreasonably deny entry or exit to any passenger.

e) Provide all necessary assistance to Persons with Special Needs.

# Verification Requirements of all Personnel who provide on-site services.

- A. The Agency shall deposit verification result for all Personnel:
  - Driver's/Conductor's license
  - Police Verification including Address Verification, Indian Criminal Record Verification and City of domicile's Court Record Check
  - Education Verification
  - Indian National Identity Check
  - Substance Abuse Testing
- B. Personnel cannot be deployed WITHOUT Police Verification.
- C. The aforesaid verification other than Driver's/Conductor's License shall be done within three months of deployment by an independent third party who has been involved in executing similar services in India, undertakes large say about 25,000 verifications per year and has been in this business for the past five years either in India or abroad. The cost towards such verification shall be borne by the Agency as part of the management costs.
- D. The Verification Third Party shall be selected in the following manner:
  - The Agency shall provide a shortlist of five to seven names.
  - OSRTC shall shortlist three names. OSRTC shall have the right to add names in the list provided by Agency.
  - Agency shall select one or more parties shortlisted by OSRTC.
- E. Aadhar card details of all Personnel shall be provided for all recruitment/ employee.
- F. Submission of Conductor's License is a pre-requisite for all personnel involved in fare collection.

# Occupational Conduct, Health, Welfare and Safety

The Agency shall:

- Issue appointment letters to eligible personnel and furnish the same to OSRTC before deployment.
- Pay wages and eligible benefits etc. to the Personnel.
- Submit an undertaking in the form of an affidavit that the agency will not be involved in any 'corrupt /undesirable/malpractice' in any form while conducting this contract. Any employee/s of the agency found involved in any way shall be dispensed with immediate effect from the activities pertaining to execution of this Agreement.
- Ensure strict compliance of all labour and other statutory requirements connected in any way to the services under this Agreement.

- ensure due verification and certification of antecedents and credentials of personnel deployed by it under this Agreement before their deployment and shall at all times be responsible for their conduct and due performance of duty. The verification for genuineness of documents like address proof, educational qualification and licenses of Agency's personnel deployed under this Agreement shall be the responsibility of the Agency and the following documents shall be checked and provided to OSRTC for purpose of records and safekeeping, while in no way making OSRTC responsible got undertaking any verification or responsible for the conduct of such Personnel.
- Provide and maintain a safe and healthy work environment to Personnel.
- Make sure that Personnel in safe work practices at all times.
- Make sure that Personnel are aware of and comply with any changes to relevant legislation or policy in relation to occupational health, welfare, and safety.
- Provide occupational health, welfare, and safety training to Personnel in accordance with the requirements of labour and welfare laws; and
- Develop and maintain a management system which reports, investigates, and responds appropriately to any hazard, incident or issue relating to occupational health, welfare, and safety.
- In relation to providing services set out in this Agreement.

# Process of deployment by Agency vis-a-vis daily requirement of services

- a) The supporting documents shall be verified by the agency at the time of receiving application from the applicant.
- b) The selected candidate shall be directed for medical examination.
- c) The candidate who passes the medical test shall be directed for training at the place specified by OSRTC. Thereafter based on the assessment made by OSRTC after training, OSRTC shall inform Agency about suitability of the candidate for the Driver, ticket dispensing/ fare collection services as per the contract.
- d) Only eligible and qualified personnel accepted by OSRTC shall be deployed on Buses by the Agency as per requirement determined by OSRTC.

# 6.1 Supervision and monitoring

- a) The agency shall supervise and monitor the professional manpower engaged in OSRTC on a regular basis.
- b) The Agency shall always indemnify and agree and undertake to defend and hold OSRTC, harmless against all liabilities, damages, losses, expenses, claims, suits, proceedings, judgments, settlements, actions, costs of any nature whatsoever, whether

directly or indirectly arising out of the agreement executed between OSRTC and the Agency.

# 6.2 Monthly Invoice

- a) The selected Agency shall raise separate monthly invoices for:
  - Amount towards salary of each of the deployed personnel in OSRTC.
  - Service charge of the Agency towards deployment of personnel in OSRTC.
- b) Every employee will be eligible for leave as per labour law.

# 6.3 Payment:

Payment to the selected agency shall be done on a monthly basis post submission of invoice after attendance approval from NMC/OSRTC by the agency. The payment to the selected agency shall be done based on the following calculations:

Reimbursement of salary of deployed personnel as specified by OSRTC. Deployment of individual personnel shall be counted on per bus per shift basis (F). However, reimbursable salary amount shall be calculated month wise on the basis of their actual deployment. Monthly salary of deployed individual person shall include all the statutory payments as defined below:

SI No	Description	Cost Per Bus Per Shift* (in Rs.)	
А	Applicable Minimum Rate of Wage in Scheduled Employment under the Minimum Wages Act, 1948 in the State of Odisha for skilled person (1, 2, 3)	Rs.435	
В	ESI contribution by the Agency	@ 3.25 % of A = Rs. <b>14.13</b>	
С	PF contribution by Agency (Weighted average value for all Personnel) including service charge @ 1% of PF	@ (12% +1%) of Rs. A= Rs. <b>56.55</b>	
D	Minimum Statutory Bonus (Weighted average value for all Personnel)	@8.33% of A = Rs. <b>36.23</b>	
Е	Annual Leave with Wages (15 days per year)	= 15/(365-52-3-15)*A = Rs. <b>22.11</b>	
F	Total (A+B+C+D+E)	Rs 564.02	

# Notes:

• The Applicable minimum wage rate is based on notifications no. 2500 dated 05.04.2023 issued by office of the Labour Commissioner: Odisha: Bhubaneswar, Government of Odisha for Skilled employees (ref: https://www.comply4hr.com/mw/ORI2023ORI2023APR.jpg.)

- As on date of bidding, the latest notification is dated 05.04.2023.
- For the operation of duties spanning between 8 hours to 12 hours, Please note that deployment of Conductors on such duties shall comply with Motor Transport Workers Act, 1961.
- Employees State Insurance Act, 1948 shall be applicable for ESI contribution to Agency's Personnel. Employer's contribution rate is 3.25% (Ref. website: https://www.esic.nic.in/contribution)
- Agency will be fully liable to extend benefits to agency personnel of EPF as per EPF Act
   1952. The PF contribution by Employer shall be as per the provisions of EPF Act1952.
- Minimum Statutory Bonus as per the Payment of Bonus Act, 1965. The Agency shall submit details of bonus amount due and payable along with details of eligible beneficiaries (employees) by 30th June every year to OSRTC and after undertaking necessary due diligence OSRTC shall make payment by 30th September every year. For the final year of the contract (1st July of the fourth year to end of the contract) the applicable bonus amount will be settled within 60 days from the date of successful completion of the Agreement.
- Fee payable to the Agency (including the Management Fee and Overheads) shall be computed after making due adjustment on account of Minimum Statutory Bonus amount payable during the month.
- Annual Leave with Wages as per the Motor Transport Workers Act, 1961.

It is expressly set out that any payments, which are statutory in nature, shall be released in terms of reimbursements .i.e., adequate and sufficient project specific proof to the satisfaction of OSRTC should be provided to claim such payments. Specific instances which be immediately considered are EPF, ESI, Bonus, Annual leave with wages, maternity leave etc.

#### **Other Conditions**

- Fees are subject to change based on change in Applicable Law and up to the extent of such change in the Applicable Law.
- Maternity Leave for Conductors and other personnel shall be in terms of the Maternity Benefit
  Act, 1961 and payment shall be made at actuals over and above the Fees subject to
  submission of necessary documents/proof.
- Any of the Agency's Personal engaged on overtime shall be entitled to remuneration for such
  overtime in terms of the Motor Transport Workers Act, 1961. Overtime payment shall not be
  a reimbursable component by OSRTC and it shall be borne by the Agency.
- Payments on account of provision of service on the national holidays, shall be paid at 100%

additional Wages.

# 6.4 Payment Terms:

- a) The successful bidder shall be paid following fees:
  - Reimbursement of salary of deployed professionals as specified by OSRTC. The salary of the deployed individual professional shall include all the statutory payments according to applicable norms, e.g., PF, ESIC, Bonus, leave encashment, gratuity, health insurance/ group insurance etc. In case of failure of the Agency in paying the statutory dues of any employee the OSRTC will not release the payment in relation to the person/s concerned.
  - Monthly Service Charge (exclusive of GST) at a certain percentage rate (of the fixed emolument of the individual professionals) i.e., bidding parameter as his fee for providing manpower services to OSRTC. No other payment shall be made to the bidder. The monthly service charge shall include all costs borne by the manpower agency like recruitment process, training, advertisements for recruitment etc.
- b) The Selected Agency shall be responsible for paying the salaries to their employees on or before the **7 working days** of every successive month.
- c) Invoices shall be raised (with supporting documents/ compliances) to OSRTC for reimbursement of salaries paid and monthly service charges on or before the 15th of every successive month.
- d) OSRTC shall be responsible for clearing all the invoices on or before 45 days from the day of receiving invoices.

### 6.5 Penalty Terms:

- 6.5.1 In case of non-compliance of contract clauses and poor performance of the agency (as described in Schedules), a penalty up to 5% of the Total Monthly Fee (consists of incentive amount and Monthly Management Fee) shall be levied on the agency. Generally, timelines would be fixed for different assignment and non-completion within time limit will be considered as poor performance. The detailed performance management provision will form part of the agreement signed with the consulting agency.
- 6.5.2 Any difference in the actual cash deposited by its Personnel with respect to estimated revenue from the ETM & Pre-printed tickets records shall be recovered from the Agency's Monthly Fee. In case, the difference is more than the amount to be paid to the Agency, then Agency has to pay the amount to OSRTC, otherwise OSRTC may, at its sole discretion, forfeit the whole performance security and cancel the contract.
- 6.5.3 The Agency shall be solely and completely responsible for any damage to or theft from any act or negligence of Agency's personnel, and such costs shall be recoverable from the Agency's Monthly Fee and in case of ETM or Pre- printed tickets, such costs shall be payable directly to OSRTC by the Agency upon such claim. Requisite due diligence and process including lodging of FIR shall be the sole responsibility of Agency. Agency's responsibility shall extend to
  - (a) ETM/ pre-printed tickets,
  - (b) asset of OSRTC Bus stands/ related infrastructure of the Project, or
  - (c) claims sustainable against OSRTC,
  - (d) any such claim. The extent of such recovery shall be based on assessment of OSRTC.

# **Schedule-1**

# **Performance Standards and Charges**

SI No	Performance Parameters	Charges
1	Deficiency List of Personnel (Refer Schedule-2)	Rs. 100/- for each deficiency detected the first time, and Rs. 200/- for each deficiency detected for any repeated deficiency during a calendar month for a specific person.
2	Under influence of alcohol/ drugs while on duty	Removal / Blacklisting of specific person besides a deduction of Rs. 500/- per instance shall be imposed
3	Any malpractice/ cheating/ corruption detected on duty leading to loss of revenue	Removal/ Blacklisting of specific person besides deduction (up to Rs.5,000/- per instance) may be imposed upon the Agency and recovered from Fees, subject to the charges are proved in the enquiry report of OSRTC.
4	Delay in deployment of Conductor and other personnel as per duty roster by the Agency	Rs. 10 / - per lost trip km subjected to a maximum of Rs. 500/- per Bus Duty
5	Shortfall in cash deposited by the Agency's personnel vis-a-vis the estimated tickets sales including any cash equivalent loss of preprinted tickets	Any shortfall to be made good within 24 (twenty-four) hours/ In case of compliance in step (a) not done, OSRTC shall deduct from the Fees to be paid to the agency
6	Any Conductor/ personnel is found dispensing/in possession of counterfeit pre-printed tickets	Up to Rs. 10,000/- per instance
7	Usage / possession of any unauthorized ETM	Up to Rs. 15,000/- per ETM
8	Loss of Revenue due to Strike of Conductor's union	Up to Rs. 25,000/- per bus per day
9	Non-payment of salaries/wages to the employees within the time mentioned in RFP plus 5 days grace period i.e. within 10days of the successive month	Deduction of 5% from the bill amount for that month.

# Schedule - 2

#### **Deficiency List of Personnel**

#### 1. Cash

- 1.1 Failure to return passenger's balance amount in sufficient time.
- 1.2 Misappropriation of excess cash, if any
- 1.3 Failure or delay to deposit lost property and/or unauthorized disposal hereof.
- 1.4 Delay in depositing cash collection immediately on completion of duty.
- 1.5 Not endorsing passenger's balance on the waybill and on the back of the tickets, if required.
- 1.6 Fare not collected/ fare collected but ticket not issued/ reissued of tickets etc.

#### 2. Duty

- 2.1 Leaving duty before reaching terminus and/or without proper relieving.
- 2.2 Losing attendance card.
- 2.3 Not announcing Bus stops for passenger information.
- 2.4 Not hailing passengers for tickets
- 2.5 Not reporting to supervisor (in case posted) at starting point /time.
- 2.6 Not marking closing or opening Number of Tickets in the waybill.
- 2.7 Not checking tickets issued by advance booker or passes.
- 2.8 Losing any property of OSRTC entrusted to authorized personnel of agency losing any property entrusted to authorized personnel of agency by OSRTC.
- 2.9 Remaining idle and not issuing tickets when required.
- 2.10 Failure to follow "Issue & Start Rule" (Issue of ticket & start the trip)

#### 3. Conduct & Behavior

- 3.1 Disobeying the orders of OSRTC.
- 3.2 Being rude or insolent to passengers.
- 3.3 Without uniform.
- 3.4 Not found mobile in the bus for ticket dispensation
- 3.5 Smoking in Bus/Depot/Public places.
- 3.6 Sleeping/leisurely sitting while on duty.
- 3.7 Delaying bus without cause.

- 3.8 Not guiding driver properly, while the vehicle is being reversed by the driver.
- 3.9 Driving the vehicle
- 3.10 Not reporting incidents, accidents and breakdowns in time.
- 3.11 Not reporting faulty display board/announcement system in the bus
- 3.12 Not providing necessary aid to persons injured by bus in case of an accident.
- 3.13 Thumping the panels of bus to give signals to driver.
- 3.14 Conductors are not allowed to form union or any similar kind of gathering.

#### 4. Tickets

- 4.1 Wrong punching of tickets, passes etc.
- 4.2 Wrong/faulty operation of ETM
- 5. Any other deficiency as may be added by OSRTC from time to time.

RFP for_Selection of Revenue Collection Agency under OSRTC
ANNEXURES
ANNEXONES

### Annexure I: Covering Letter (On the Letterhead of the applicant)

The General Manager (Admin.)
Odisha State Road Transport Corporation (OSRTC)
Paribahan Bhavan, Sachivalaya Marg, Unit-II,
Bhubaneswar-751001, Odisha

# Ref: Selection of Revenue Collection Agency under Odisha State Road Transport Corporation (OSRTC)

- 2. I/We have studied the RFP document carefully and understand that we shall have no claim, right or title arising out of any documents or information provided to us by the Authority or in respect of any matter arising out of or concerning or relating to the Selection Process.
- 3. This statement is made for the selection purpose of qualifying as an Applicant for the selection.
- 4. I/We shall make available to the Authority any additional information it may find necessary or require to supplement or authenticate the qualification statement.
- 5. I/We certify that in the last three years, we have neither failed to perform on any contract, as evidenced by imposition of a penalty by an arbitral or judicial authority or a judicial pronouncement or arbitration award, nor been expelled from any project or contract by any public authority nor have had any contract terminated by any public authority for breach on our part.
- 6. I/We understand that you may cancel the Selection Process at any time and that you are neither bound to accept any application that you may receive nor to invite the Applicants, without incurring any liability to the Applicants.
- 7. My/Our Application is consistent with all requirements of submission as stated in the Selection Document or in any of the subsequent communication issued by the Authority. I/We would be solely responsible for any errors or omissions in our Application.
- 8. I/We understand that any omission, commission or misstatement in facts provided by us will make our Application invalid at any time during the Selection Process and also after the Selection; the Authority reserves the right to take appropriate action accordingly.
- 9. I/We understand that the Authority reserves the right to accept or reject any or all the Applications and reserves the right to withhold and/or cancel the Selection Process without assigning any reason or otherwise.

in connect	otherwise ar	ising to electior	challenge	or question a	any decision nection wit	n taken by h the Sele	ge at law or the Authority ction Process aplementation
11. I/We agree	and undertal	ke to ab	oide by all th	e terms and	conditions	of the RFF	Document.
12. I/We subm	nit cost of RF	P doc	cument of F	Rs		/- (Rupe	es
Only) vide			[DD n	o./ BD No.,	name of b	ank] to the	e Authority in
accordanc	e with the RFI	Docu	ment.				
13. I/We offe	er a EMD	of F	₹s		_/- (Rupe	ees	Only)
vide		[	DD no./ B	D No., nar	ne of ban	nk] to the	Authority in
accordanc	e with the RFI	P Docu	ment.				
and uncon	• • •	hereby espects	represent a s.	nd confirm th	•		e, contained in is unqualified
·	of the Authoriz						
	ne Authorized						

# **Annexure II: Request for Clarification**

The bidder requiring specific points of clarification may communicate with OSRTC during the specified period using the following format.

Bidder's Request for Clarification

<< Name of Organization submitting query/ request for clarification>>

<<Full address of the Organization including e-mail, phone and fax for all points of contact>>

SI. No.	RFP Reference (Section No., Clause, Page No.)	Content of RFP	Clarification Sought	OSRTC Response (space to be left blank by the Bidder)
1				
2				
3				

# **Annexure III: Pre-Qualification Proposal Criteria**

SI.No.	Basic Requirement	Specific Requirement	Documents required	Page No
PQ1	Tender Document fees	Tender fee in shape of Banker's Cheque / Demand Draft to be made from any Nationalized Bank or Scheduled Commercial Bank in favour of Accounts Officer OSRTC, Bhubaneswar	Bank/Demand Draft	
PQ2	EMD	EMD in shape of Banker's Cheque / Demand Draft to be made from any Nationalized Bank or Scheduled Commercial Bank in favour of Accounts Officer OSRTC, Bhubaneswar	Bank/Demand Draft	
PQ3	Legal Entity	The Bidder should be a company registered as a Company/LLP under Companies Act, 1956/2013.	<ul> <li>Copy of Certificate of Incorporation/ Registration/ /Partnership deed signed by Authorized Signatory of the Bidder.</li> <li>Copy of PAN/ TIN/ TAN</li> <li>Valid GSTIN and copy of GST Registration Certificate.</li> </ul>	
PQ4	Annual Turnover	Minimum average annual turnover of the organization must be INR 20 Crores from the last three (3) financial years (FY 20-21, FY 21-22, FY 22-23)	Audited balance Sheet	
PQ5	Net worth	The Bidder should have positive net worth for last three (3) years. (FY 20-21, FY 21-22, FY 22-23)	Certificate from the Statutory Auditor clearly stating Positive Net worth as defined in this RFP in the stipulated format under <b>Annexure-X</b>	
PQ6	Blacklisting	The Bidder should not be debarred/blacklisted by any State Government/ Central	• •	

SI.No.	Basic Requirement	Specific Requirement	Documents required	Page No
		Government/PSU Organization in India for Unsatisfactory performance, corrupt or fraudulent practices or any other unethical conduct either indefinitely or for a period as on date of submission bid.		
PQ7	Relevant Experience	The Bidder should have experience regarding execution of the Revenue Collection Agency or similar nature of work.  work orders issued by Government Department (ULBs, Municipal Corporation, Banks, State /Central Departments) for last 5 years.  Minimum 1 Crores work order/2 work orders of 50lakhs should be provided.	Work Order/ Contract Documents / Client Certificate	
PQ8	EPF, ESIC Certification	The Bidder should have registration with Employee Provident Fund Organization, Government of India and ESIC	Valid Registration certification.	
PQ9	Labour License	The Bidder should have valid Labour license certificate from Labour Department Govt. of India/ Any State Government Department in India.	Valid Labour license as on date of bid submission. If the bidder does not have a valid Labour License, they may submit an undertaking stating that, if selected they will apply for the license with Government of Odisha within one month.	
PQ 10	Non- performance Declaration	A Bidder should, in the last 3 (three) years, have neither failed to perform on any contract, as evidenced by imposition of a penalty by an arbitral or judicial authority or a judicial pronouncement or	A self-certified letter signed by the Authorized Signatory of the Bidder in the stipulated format under	

SI.No.	Basic Requirement	Specific Requirement Documents required		Page No
		arbitration award against the Bidder, as the case may be, nor has been expelled from any project or contract by any public entity nor have had any contract terminated any public entity for breach by such Bidder.	letterhead.	
PQ 11	Valid ISO 27001 certification	The Bidder should have valid ISO certification from the Indian Certification Bureau	Copy of the ISO certificate	

# **Annexure IV: Details of Bidder**

SI No	Description	Status		
1	Name of the firm			
2	Status(Legal entity)			
3	Address with pin code			
4	Contact person (Management)			
5	Contact number			
6	Fax No.			
7	Mobile No.			
8	Email Id.			
9	Web address			
10	Year of incorporation (Certificate of Registration to be furnished)			
11	Details of PAN (Copy of PAN Card to be furnished)			
12	Details of GST Registration No. (Copy of GST Registration number to be furnished)			
13	Contact person (Name & Address)			
14	Contact person Mobile / telephone no.			
15	Contact person email ID			

SI No	Description	Status		
16	Copy of Income Tax Returns for last three years ending 31.03.2023			
17	Valid Registration/ License for existing contracts with Labour Department, Government of Odisha Kindly attach documental proof.			
18	Half yearly return form no. XXIV submitted last with the labour department. Kindly attach the copy of the same.			
19	Valid Registration with Employee's State Insurance Corporation (ESIC) Kindly attach documental proof			
20	Valid registration with Employees Provident Fund (EPF) Kindly attach documental proof.			
21	Company has bank account along with proof			
22	Whether Company has ever been blacklisted/ debarred (RFP), specify Yes/No			
23	Company has experience of 3 years in in the business of manpower and			

SI No	Description	Status		
	associated services (in terms of RFP) Please attach proof of the same			
24	Company qualifies in respect of RFP Please attach proof.			
24	Any other relevant information			

Signature of the Authorised Person
Name of the Authorised Person
Date

### **Annexure V: Power of Attorney (On stamp Paper)**

(On Requisite Stamp Paper)

KNOW ALL MEN by	these presents tha	t we,		[name	of t	he company	/part	nership/
proprietary firm], a	[(	Company/part	nership	/ proprie	tary	firm] incorpo	orate	d under
the[	nsert relevant act	], having its	Regist	ered Off	fice	at		
(hereinafter referred to	o as "company/part	nership/ prop	rietary f	firm"):				
WHEREAS in respons Collection Agency un its Application for the purpose thereof.	der OSRTC.("Proje	ct"), the comp	any/pai	rtnership	/ pro	prietary firm	is su	bmitting
Whereas the com	pany/partnership/	proprietary	firm	deems	it	expedient	to	appoint
Ms./Mr	daughte	r/son of				_ resident of	:	,
holding the post of	as th	ne Attorney of	the Co	mpany.				
NOW KNOW ALL N	MEN BY THESE	PRESENTS,	that _			[r	name	of the
Company] do hereby	nominate, constitut	e and appoint				_ [name & d	esigr	nation of
the person] son/daug	nter/wife of		as it	ts true ar	nd la	awful Attorne	y so	long as
she/ he is in the empl	oyment of the com	pany/partners	ship/ pro	oprietary	firm	to do and e	xecu	ıte all or
any of the following a	cts, deed and thing	s for the com	pany/pa	artnership	o/ pr	oprietary firm	n in i	ts name
and on its behalf, that	is to say:							

- to act as the company/partnership/ proprietary firm official representative for submitting the Application for the Project and other relevant documents in connection with the RFP.
- to sign all documents in relation to the Application (including clarifications and queries to the RFP) and participate in Applicants and other conferences, respond to queries, submit information/documents, sign and execute contracts and undertakings consequent to acceptance of the Application.
- to submit documents, receive and make inquiries, make the necessary corrections and clarifications to the Project documents, as may be necessary.
- to sign and execute contracts relating to the Project, including any variations and modifications thereto.
- to represent the company/partnership/ proprietary firm at meetings, discussions, negotiations and presentations with Authority, Government Authorities, Independent Engineer and any other Project related entity.
- to receive notices, instructions and information for and on behalf of the company/partnership firm.
- to execute all necessary agreements or documents for implementation of the Project,

including the Agreement for and on behalf of the company/partnership/ proprietary firm; and

• to do all such acts, deeds and things in the name and on behalf of the company/partnership/ proprietary firm as necessary for the purpose aforesaid.

And we hereby agree to ratify and confirm and do hereby ratify and confirm all acts, deeds and things done or caused to be done by our said Attorney pursuant to and in exercise of the powers conferred by this Power of Attorney and that all acts, deeds and things done by our said Attorney in exercise of the power hereby conferred shall always be deemed to have been done by us.

The common seal of [name of the company/partnership/ proprietary firm] was	
here unto affixed pursuant to a resolution passed at the meeting of Committee of Directors held on theday of,20 in the presence of [name & designation of the person] and countersigned	[name & designation of the person]
by [name & designation of the person] of the company/partnership/ proprietary firm of [name of the company/partnership/ proprietary firm]	[name & designation of the person]

#### Instructions:

- The mode of execution of the power of attorney should be in accordance with the procedure, if any, laid down by the applicable law and the charter documents of the executant(s) and when it is so required, the same should be under common seal affixed in accordance with the required procedure.
- Wherever required, the Applicant should submit for verification the extract of the charter documents and documents such as a board or shareholders' resolution/ power of attorney in favour of the person executing this power of attorney for the delegation of power hereunder on behalf of the Applicant.
- For a power of attorney executed and issued overseas, the document will also have to be legalized by the Indian Embassy and notarized in the jurisdiction where the power of attorney is being issued. However, the power of attorney provided by Applicants from countries that have signed the Hague Legislation Convention, 1961 are not required to be legalised by the Indian Embassy if it carries a conforming Apostille certificate.

# Annexure VI: Non-Blacklisting declaration

{Company Letter head}

Format of self-certificate stating that the Entity/Promoter/s / Director/s of Entity are not blacklisted.  Anti-Blacklisting Certificate
M/s(Name of the bidder), (the names and addresses of the registered office) hereby certify and confirm that we or any of our promoter(s)/ director(s) are not barred by State Government / any other Government entity or blacklisted by any state government or central government / department / Local Government / agency in India or from abroad from participating in Project/s, either individually or as member of a Consortium/JV as on the(Last date of submission of bid).
We further confirm that we are aware that our application for the "Selection of Revenue Collection Agency under Odisha State Road Transport Corporation (OSRTC) would be liable for rejection in case any material misrepresentation is made or discovered with regard to the requirements of this RFP at any stage of the bidding process or thereafter during the agreement period. Dated this Day of 2023.
Name of the bidder
Signature of the Authorized person
Name of the Authorized Person

#### **Annexure VII: Self-declaration for Non-Performance**

# Annexure VIII: Technical capacity of the Bidder

SI No	Name of project	Client / Agency	Period	Project Cost / Contract Value	Number of Manpower Deployed	Remarks
1						
2						
3						
4						

Note:	
1.	Supporting document with respect of each work experience to be furnished by the applicants.
	<del></del>
Signati	ure of the Authorised Person
Signati	are of the Authorised Ferson
Name	of the Authorised Person
Date	

# **Annexure IX: Technical Evaluation Criteria**

SI.No	Technical Evaluation Parameter	Technical Evaluation Criteria	Max Score	Documents Required
TQ1	Number of years of operations as Revenue Collection Agency.	<ul> <li>3 years or lower –</li> <li>5 marks</li> <li>4 years – 7 marks</li> <li>5 years or more –</li> <li>10 marks</li> </ul>	10	A copy of work orders / agreement / client certificate copy previously issued
TQ2	The bidder shall have minimum INR <b>20 Crores</b> Annual Turnover from RCA/Bus Crew services from business operations in India for each of the last 3 Financial Years.	<ul> <li>For INR 20 - 35 crore - 5 marks</li> <li>For INR 36 - 60 crores - 10 marks</li> <li>More than INR 60 crores - 15 marks</li> </ul>	15	A Certificate from the Statutory Auditor mentioning Annual Turnover from consulting services from business operations in India for each of the last 3 Financial Years
TQ3	Experience of Government / PSU projects in the India with Experience in handing RCA or similar projects.  Work order date/agreement date on last 5 years.  Project citation along with Client supporting document (Work order/Agreement/Client Certificate copy to be submitted.	<ul> <li>For each project 5 marks</li> <li>Maximum score - 20 marks</li> </ul>	20	A copy of work orders / agreement / client certificate copy previously issued by State / Central Govt. or PSU in the Transport Sector
TQ4	At least 100 skilled professionals/manpower on the ESI roll of the bidding firm for last three financial year. ESI copy to be submitted.	<ul> <li>100 – 200 nos. of resources - 10 Marks</li> <li>200 – 400 nos. of resources - 12 Marks</li> <li>400 or more nos. of Resources – 15 Marks</li> </ul>	15	A copy of the ESIC statement
TQ5	Experience of Public transport Sector.	<ul> <li>For each project 2 marks</li> <li>Maximum score -</li> </ul>	10	A copy of work orders / agreement / client certificate copy

SI.No	Technical Evaluation Parameter	Technical Evaluation Criteria	Max Score	Documents Required
	Work order date/agreement date on last 5 years.  Project citation along with Client supporting document (Work order/Agreement/Client Certificate copy to be submitted.	10 marks		previously issued by State / Central Govt. or PSU in the Transport Sector
TQ7	Approach and Methodology	Your understanding of the Scope and Proposed Approach and Methodology and Manpower management, Busines s Plan and projected cash flow (CAPEX, OPEX, Rol, RoR etc.)	30	Technical Proposal

### Annexure X: Financial capacity of the bidder

#### Format for CA Certificate

(The format should be certified by Charted Accountant)

SI. No.	Financial Year	Average Annual Turnover (INR Crores)	Net worth (in INR Crores)
1	2019-20		
2	2020-21		
3	2021-22		
4	Average		

١	Name	of	Bide	der's	Ban	kers:

Address of Bidder's Bankers:

#### Instructions

- 1. The Bidder should provide details of its own Financial Capacity specified in the RFP.
- 2. The Bidder shall attach copies of the balance sheets, financial statements and Annual Reports for 3 years preceding the Bid Due Date. The financial statements shall:
  - a) Reflect the financial situation and turnover of the Bidder.
  - b) Be audited by a statutory auditor.
  - c) Be complete, including all notes to the financial statements; and
  - d) Correspond to accounting periods already completed and audited (no statements for partial periods shall be requested or accepted).
- 3. Net Worth shall mean (Subscribed and Paid-up Equity + Reserves) less (Revaluation reserves + miscellaneous expenditure not written off + reserves not available for distribution to equity shareholders).
- 4. The Bidder shall also provide the name and address of the Bankers to the Bidder.
- 5. The Bidder shall provide an Auditor's Certificate specifying the Net Worth of the Bidder and also specifying the methodology adopted for calculating such Net Worth in accordance with the RFP document.

6.	The	Bidder	shall a	also provide	an Auditor	s certificate	specifying	the annua	al turnover	of the Bidder
Da	ated	this	d	ay of 2023.						

Name of the CA:

Signature of certifying CA

Annexure XI: Format for Financial Proposa	al
То	Date:
The General Manager (Admin.)  Odisha State Road Transport Corporation (OSRT Paribahan Bhavan, Sachivalaya Marg, Unit-II, Bhubaneswar-751001, Odisha  Ref: Selection of agency to provide Bus Crew (OSRTC)	
Name of the Project and scope of work	Financial Quote in percentage (without GST
Revenue Collection agency(RCA) for Collection of Fare Box Revenue under Odisha State Road Transport Corporation (OSRTC)	Monthly Service charge in terms of Percentage (%) towards monthly salary of each of the deployed manpower to OSRTC.
This Financial Proposal is without any condition.  Yours faithfully,	
For and on behalf of (Name of Applicant)	
Duly signed by the Authorized Signatory of the Ap	pplicant
Name, Title, and Address of the Authorized Signa	tory